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El Sobrante Manor: Early Community Development Project in El Sobrante 
                                       Donald Bastin; Roxy Miraválle; Steve James; Emil Munkres 

 

In the Fall 2024 edition of our newsletter, 

Roxy Miraválle authored an article about 

local housing developments, one of the 

earliest being the El Sobrante Manor 

project, approved by the County in late 

1940.  With this development (see map at 

right) consisting of over 150 homes, the 

roots of the idea of El Sobrante as a 

viable, unique community began to 

strengthen and encompass an ever-

widening area. 

      
 Editor’s Note:  For an in-depth analysis of the evolution of this concept, please see newsletter #41, Winter 2022, “What’s 

in a Name” by Emil Munkres.  Available at our website: elsobrantehistoricalsociety.com. 

Fulton Idlewood 

Manor  

Appian Way 

Steve James’ house 
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As late as the mid-1930s, home-builders generally built fewer 

than ten homes per year, and typically no more than four. This 

was largely due to low demand, caused by the difficulty in 

securing financing and, of course, the Depression.  In addition, 

lending institutions seldom made loans for longer than 5 years, 

and only for 60 to 70% of the total price.  Thus, even many 

middle-class families could not afford a home and were forced to 

rent.  This state of affairs began to change in 1934, when the 

Roosevelt administration created the Federal Housing 

Administration.  The FHA initiated a program of loan guarantees 

that was designed to stimulate home construction.  Though large 

home-building projects only really took off toward the end of the 

Second World War, it was during the pre-war period of the late 

1930s and early 1940s that the ideas of the “model community” 

and “tract” development came into being. 

This ad for the El Sobrante Manor, dated April 4, 1941, appeals to 

the renter and family looking to buy an affordable turn-key 

home. The location, too, is touted as being ideal, situated “within 

25 minutes of every business and industrial section of the East 

Bay from San Francisco on the south to Vallejo on the north.”  

 

At right is a typical floor-plan of 

the El Sobrante Manor 

development.  There are two 

bedrooms, one bathroom, a living 

room, kitchen, and dining room. 

Attached is a one-car garage. 

Total price of this unit is $4400, 

with monthly payments of $27.50 

(which includes taxes and 

insurance). “Plenty of closet 

space” is claimed.  The frontage of 

the lot is a fairly generous 65 feet, 

which keeps the homes well 

separated.  While these offerings 

may seem modest by today’s standards, judged by the standards of the time, they are revolutionary, 

having all the major components of the thousands of planned communities that blossomed at the end 

of the Second World War, when millions of ex-servicemen and their families suddenly entered the 

housing market.  Indeed, an examination of the projects constructed by David Bohannon, one of the 

most influential proponents of “mass production” techniques, shows a remarkable similarity between 

our modest “Sobrante Manor” project, and the larger, more well-known projects being built 

elsewhere, and later.   
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Bohannon, for instance, was responsible for the construction of the Rollingwood development, which 

is situated on unincorporated land just to the west of El Sobrante. Begun in 1942, and completed in 

1943, this 700-home project was significantly helped with federal loan guarantees, and was conceived 

as a site for shipyard workers.  The homes were modest, like the Sobrante Manor homes, but did 

differ somewhat in that many included a separate 3rd bedroom, for a shipyard worker’s rental space. 

Interestingly, Bohannon chose to place his developments in unincorporated areas, to allow more 

freedom in tract design and layout. It is not unlikely that the El Sobrante Land Company made a 

similar judgment in its placement of the Manor project.  

Perhaps Bohannon’s most well-known development (also on unincorporated land) was the San 

Lorenzo Village, a 1500+ tract begun in 1944.  Significantly, many of the homes built in the initial 

stage of construction are being considered for inclusion on the National Register of Historic Places, as 

examples of typical war-time housing.  Though begun before America’s entry into the War, the 

Sobrante Manor tract did see construction continuing after the conflict had begun.  Therefore, it is not 

far-fetched to see our local project as an early example of the type of housing development which had 

roots in the Depression era and also grew out of the war effort, and at least eligible for recognition by 

our community historical society. 

The important element to consider is that the El Sobrante Manor development was not just a 

collection of houses, but deliberately laid out to assist in creating a community spirit, with streets laid 

out to slow traffic, close to schools, and with all utilities in place. Our treasurer, and one of the 

founding members of our society, Steve James, lived in the Manor for many years.  Here are some of 

his recollections of this community: 

Yes, I grew up in the Manor, 935 Idlewood Circle. They were built in 1942. I'm sure construction 

started in 1941. My family moved there in 1953. Our house had already been remodeled with the 

garage turned into a living room. They were all 2-bedroom, 1 bath. There are at least 2 houses 

today that have not been remodeled.  

It was baby boomer time. Lots of kids. 

So many in fact you didn't have to 

leave your street to have kids to play 

with. It seemed like every house had 2-

5 kids ranging from toddlers to 

teenagers.  Our house on Idlewood 

Circle was on one of the few flat streets 

in our hilly area. So, it seemed all the 

kids would play in front of our house. 

There was always some sort of ball 

game or a kick-the-can game going on.  

 We went to ES #1 on Manor from K-3. 

Everyone walked to school. You had to 

walk past Manor Market. Everyone would buy penny candy from Martha and Gene Chan the 

owners of the store.         Editor’s note: Gene Chan is the man at the “candy window.” WC Times photo, 1981 
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 We had sports teams. The 

Manor area was called the Red 

Socks. These teams eventually 

became part of the ES Boys 

Club. 

 Allview was the last street 

bordering the area on the north 

side. Past those houses was 

open area going to Pinole. No 

freeway or houses until you 

were close to San Pablo 

Avenue.  As a kid Pinole seemed 

far away. We knew little of the 

other areas of ES, like 

Sherwood Forest. 

 We did go to Marie A. Murphy 

from 4-6 grades then to De Anze 7-12. Our world was getting a little larger as we grew older. 

Just a lot of great memories of growing up there. Post-war families with 2 to 5 kids in a house. The 

streets were always full of kids playing. Walking to Manor Market (Genes store) owned by the Chan 

family. Those days are gone.     

Do you 

recognize this 

home?  This is a 

nice example of 

a typical 

Sobrante Manor 

home in late 

1942.  While the 

floor plans were 

similar, the 

outsides were 

altered, or 

simply switched 

around, to 

avoid a feeling 

of dull 

conformity.  

 

 

In the following article, Roxy Miraválle explores another, less attractive but all too common element 

of home construction and sales during the wartime and post-war era: Restriction. 

Steve James 
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The “R” Word              Roxy Miraválle 

In the early years of tract home construction, developers and real 

estate agents alike, advertised new  homes in beautiful 

surroundings, with lovely views of the San Francisco Bay or 

conveniently located near recently built parks and other enticing 

amenities.  The sad thing about all this is that many were to be 

found in “restricted” neighborhoods which meant only “whites” 

could purchase homes in these developments.  These racial 

covenants were once commonly inserted into property deeds to 

exclude minority groups from owning or occupying certain 

properties or living in certain 

communities unless they were 

employed as servants.  What’s 

worse is that even after all these 

years, home owners may not 

even realize that the home they purchased may contain this 

restrictive language within the deeds and contracts of their 

humble abode.   

Even as El Sobrante’s housing development began progressing in 

the early 1940s, as hard it is to believe, even El Sobrante had 

several “R” neighborhoods.  Although these restrictions do not 

hold up today since outlawed by the Fair Housing Act of 1968, 

nevertheless, it’s still there in black and “white” and these 

covenants remain embedded 

in property records, silently 

shaping patterns of 

inequality and segregation 

today. 

Seen here are some examples of these real estate ads from local 

newspapers of the 1940s and 1950s that openly advertised their 

exclusive and restricted neighborhoods.  There were also specific 

words used in these ads for the various levels of restrictions; 

well-restricted, highly restricted, fully restricted and high-class 

fully restricted.  My favorite is from a 1936 ad, “nice restricted 

district, government approved.”  Government approved?  Yes!!  

Government approved and never questioned. 

 

A few tracts of restricted housing were government-sanctioned 

developments, like the homes in Rollingwood.  Yet, these 

restricted limitations were not put on housing during this era 

alone.  It dates as far back as the 1900s and earlier when the 

well-known local real estate agents, the Burg Brothers 

El Sobrante Manor, Independent, 1941 

Ranchitos DeMoraga, Oakland Tribune, 1954 

Rollingwood, Independent, 1946 
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advertised their beautiful new development of Grand View Terrace homes in 1912 as “the only high-

class fully restricted tract in Richmond.”  Today, Grand View Terrace homes can be found along San 

Pablo Avenue with an entrance at Garvin Avenue where a lone stone pillar remains at the south-west 

corner as a reminder of this once “high-class fully restricted” neighborhood. 

Currently, LeighAnn Davis, executive director 

of the Contra Costa County Historical Society 

has reached out to volunteers of the Big 

Rancho Project to assist the Contra Costa 

County Record’s Clerk office (who is 

spearheading the ‘Mapping Prejudice Project’) 

to identify and map racially restrictive 

covenants in local property records. The county 

is working in partnership with Mapping 

Prejudice, a national research project based at 

the University of Minnesota.  The Mapping 

Prejudice Project is an opportunity for the 

county to meet the requirements of the 

California Assembly Bill (AB) 1466 chaptered in 

2021, which mandates that county recorders identify and redact racially discriminatory covenants 

from all property records across the state.  To date, 9 million records have been initially reviewed, and 

thousands have been flagged for potentially restrictive language.  Kristin B. Connelly, Clerk-Recorder 

and Registrar of Voters said that "Mapping Prejudice in Contra Costa County” is about more than 

finding discriminatory language in old documents—it’s about education, engagement, and community 

healing.  By confronting this hidden history, we can better understand its lasting impact on our 

neighborhoods."  If you’d like to assist and be a part of this project, contact LeighAnn at 

director@cocohistory.org or Kristin at volunteers@cr.cccounty.us in the County Clerk-Recorder’s 

office. 

Below is an example of a racially restrictive 

covenant and its language.  At left is the 

Supreme Court ruling from 1948, and at right is 

an excerpt of a brochure that lists its racial 

restrictions which were common for some 

housing tract developments.  Now, do you 

know what’s in your covenant? 

    

https://mappingprejudice.umn.edu/racial-covenants/what-is-a-covenant
https://mappingprejudice.umn.edu/racial-covenants/what-is-a-covenant
https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billNavClient.xhtml?bill_id=202120220AB1466
https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billNavClient.xhtml?bill_id=202120220AB1466
https://www.contracostavote.gov/recorder/mapping-prejudice-project/
director@cocohistory.org
mailto:volunteers@cr.cccounty.us
https://depts.washington.edu/civilr/images/segregated/covenants/Blue Ridge 1940-1600.png
https://depts.washington.edu/civilr/images/segregated/covenants/CUCcovenantsreport1Aug46_OCR_SUPREME-COURT_800.jpg


 
                   T h e  L e f t o v e r s           S u m m e r   2 0 2 5  

 

Page 7 

   The Good Table Café and Planting Justice Begin Long-awaited Opening! 

The first service at the Good Table UCC 

occurred on Sunday, June 8.  This was 

followed by a Juneteenth celebration on 

June 19, from 4-7 pm, which featured food, 

live music, and “neighborly joy.” According 

to the newsletter, “Good Table News,” 

nearly everything is in readiness for a 

complete opening, of both the Good Table 

Café and the Planting Justice nursery late 

this month (July).  

It has been a long wait, but worth it to see the 

old Adachi Nursery transformed from a 

shuttered but much-loved business, which was 

threatened to become just another mini-mart 

with an attached gas station, to a café, spiritual 

center, and nursery run by two non-profits who 

have become securely bedded into the unique 

and welcoming fabric of our community.   

The El Sobrante Historical Society heartily 

welcomes this new entity, and is grateful for its 

preservation of and adaptive-re-use of the 

historic Adachi Nursery site.  

Remembering the Adachi Family 

              Juneteenth 

Planting Justice Display 
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New Exhibit:  

1912 Singer Sewing Machine 

This fully functional treadle machine was 

owned and used by local resident Clementina 

Diaz.  It originally belonged to her mother, 

Guadalupe Gonzalez, who was born and raised 

in Mexico. Clementina learned how to sew on 

this machine, designing and sewing her own 

outfit for her junior prom. She subsequently 

went on to have a successful career in garment 

design and pattern-making. 

New Acquisition:  

Donated by Emil 

Munkres, this 

“Community 

Action” report 

constituted the 

final attempt to 

craft a viable plan 

to achieve 

incorporation for 

our community.  

While we already 

had a poor copy 

of this report, 

this is the real 

article, which, apparently, was being sold for 

$2.00 apiece.  

The Leftovers is published quarterly.  Articles 

for publication are encouraged, as are 

comments. See e-mail address below. 

 

The El Sobrante Historical Society is a formal 

nonprofit organization, and donations may be tax-

deductible.  We are dedicated to the preservation 

and display of the history of the community of 

 El Sobrante. We depend on our members and 

local residents for the information, artifacts, and 

photographs that make up the society’s collection. 

Become a member and help out! It’s free and 

simple. Just visit the website, at 

elsobrantehistoricalsociety.com. 

Visit us on Facebook: 

 https://www.facebook.com/groups/ElSobranteHistoricalSociety/ 

 

               Mission Statement 

To promote the awareness and  

    appreciation of El Sobrante Valley history 

through preservation and education, and 

chronicling of the community’s heritage for 

current and future generations. 

 
              

ESHS Board of Directors 
 

   Donald Bastin: President;  Historical  
   Researcher and writer.  Newsletter editor. 
 
   Roxanne Miraválle: Vice-President;  
   Historian  and Writer; Genealogist. 
 
   Steve James: Treasurer; Membership and   
   Communication Secretary;Researcher/writer. 
 
   Lyle Miller: Secretary; Community Liaison;   
   Researcher/writer. 
 
   Emil Munkres: Director; Historian. 
 

Visit us on-line at:  
          www.elsobrantehistoricalsociety.com 

Questions, Comments, and 
other communication? Send to: 

                     ESHISTORY@GMAIL.COM 

https://www.facebook.com/groups/ElSobranteHistoricalSociety/
www.elsobrantehistoricalsociety.com

